
DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Town Council held on 
Tuesday, 27th of  June 2017 at 7.00 p.m.
In the Robinson Room, Durrington Village Hall
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman
 

	
	Cllrs. Mrs M Wardell, Mr S Rennie, Mr D Healing, Mrs S Pick, Mr A Lund, Mr R Deakins, Mr S Botham, Mr J Ellis, Mr L Tucker, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mrs K Sharp
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)

Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)
1 member of public

 
	


1. CHAIRMAN’S DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE – Cllr JP Todd signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office as Chairman of Durrington Town Council, having been absent at the Annual Meeting of the Council on the 16th of May 2017 when he was elected.
2. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES
Cllrs S Paines, G Wilson, W Clarke

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
Councillors were reminded to use the Declaration of Interests Book if required

4. POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES
There was no update or representation from the Police at the meeting

5. CRIME PREVENTION 

The Crime Prevention update will be provided for the next meeting due to the absence of its Chairman

6. PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
Mr Nigel Green of Robin Hill Lane once again approached the Council about the issue of odour pollution from the King Fish Bar at Durrington Plaza.  Despite the Council having previously advised him to report the issue to Environmental Health at Wiltshire Council and also the local MP Claire Perry, which he has received responses from, he was still not satisfied with the outcome and sought further advice/action from the Town Council.  The Council believes it has advised accordingly and suggested to Mr Green that if he wasn’t happy with the outcome he had received then he should consider independent legal advice as to how best proceed with the issue.
7. MINUTES - The Council RESOLVED the Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Town Council held on the 16th of May 2017.
8. REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council 
My Vision

I am really enthusiastic having been re-elected to the new Town Council at the last elections and exceptionally pleased to be the new Chairman.  My vision for the village is that the Town Council delivers its very best for the benefit of the community; with the resources and funding it has in these difficult times. 

I believe that Durrington has an exceptionally strong council.  And that its councillors have the necessary skills to work not only with a new Chairman, but with others in every aspect of their duties as Councillors. It is these skills that I intend to draw from whilst we deliver the very best for our village.

Having a very diverse set of Councillors will greatly assist me in my role, and I hope in return I will give you my very best as your new Chairman.

Our village is important; our villagers are important.  Everyone deserves the right to be treated with dignity and respect in all dealings we have with them. 

The village unites to help us too, and it is important to recognise and reward the hard work of the men and women in our village who go the extra mile to help us, and support us.

We as a Council have so much to offer.  We as a community have so much to offer, and it is with this in mind that within Durrington there are fantastic resources for the local community, providing a range of services to younger, older and vulnerable people. 

I want to showcase our good work to others, including other Councils to show them just what can be done for local people.  There is so much good work going on that we need to shout about it. 

We are all here for a purpose.  There is much work to be done, and as a team I look forward to working with you, and I hope you feel the same about working with me.

Chairman’s Report May/June 2017

On the 19th May I attended the Cemetery to meet the Army Media who were making a short documentary about the Commonwealth graves. David Healing came with me along with his history on the graves of military buried there.  The Commonwealth War Graves Commission had renewed 40 headstones and the cemetery looked resplendent on the day.  Alan, our caretaker was interviewed while David and I represented the council, although our input was not to be used on the day for filming.

On the 20th May, I attended The Durrington Community Choir evening at the Village Hall. It was another chance to see one of our local organisations perform. They certainly do Durrington proud, and I congratulated everyone on behalf of the Council.

On the 27th May, the Forces March passed through Durrington on its way from Ilfracombe to Bulford.  At various drink stations, I greeted members of the armed forces to congratulate them from the Town Council. It was a piping hot day, and the participants did extremely well to cover such distances over 4 days.

On the 8th June, I attended the NTG meeting.  It was good to hear of the work carried out by our Policing team locally, and a great chance to forge better links with the officers to ensure Durrington gets it fair share of patrols especially as the Police seem very thin on the ground.

I have met the new section Inspector, Nick Mawson and forged a link with him to hopefully gain a regular attendance at our monthly Council meetings by our Policing team. 

Today, I have attended the funeral of the Late Joyce Smith MBE. Joyce was a Town Councillor here for 30 years representing the needs of the Parish, retiring having had a stroke.  I have known Joyce and her late husband Ivor, for over 40 years, my own memories are of them owning their butcher’s business in Bulford Road, and our regular New Year’s Eve parties where we would join Joyce, Ivor, Sue, Nigel and families in an evening of fun, laughter and games leading up to seeing in the New Year.  With their daughter Sue looking after my own children in their early childhood days, so my wife and I could carry on with our business, I can say they were a lovely family to be surrounded by.  Something the village will remember Joyce for will be her common-sense approach to what can reasonably be achieved here on the Council. The same can be said of her commitment to Durrington Amateur Dramatics Society, and her beloved Christ The King Church, something which gained her a well-deserved MBE for services to the Community.  Her involvement with the Friday Durrington Day Centre will be fondly remembered by her many friends, and family. Our thoughts are with her children Sue, Rosemary, Michael and families at this sad time.

As we say goodbye to one friend and former Councillor, I hear of another sad passing by of former District and Durrington Town Councillor Iris Welsh. Iris represented the village as a District Councillor for many years and fought hard to get housing for local people.  Having known Iris and her late husband Jock since the 1970’s, again I can remember them as always being part of Durrington. In later years Iris found her health deteriorate which had removed her from being seen regularly around the village.  Her funeral is this coming Monday at 11:30am at Salisbury Crematorium followed by a service at Durrington Church.

9. TO RECEIVE UPDATES FROM COUNCIL COMMITTEES

a. HR&FINANCE

Cllr Rennie informed the Council that the HR & Finance Committee met before the meeting to discuss the Rialtus Software Package for Town Council Accounting, this would be discussed with the Council under Proposals.

b. PLANNING
Cllr Healing informed the Council that there had been 6 new Planning Applications received which would be discussed at a Public Meeting to be held on Tuesday the 11th of July at 7pm, this would be before the planned training he would conduct with councillors.  The applications included new development plans for Avon Valley College.  Cllr Healing would advertise accordingly.

The following Planning Applications were discussed at the Public Meeting held on the 13th of June 2017
17/03959/FUL  - Erection of 196 Married Quarters on Land north of The Packway Larkhill – Support with conditions
17/03816/VAR - Variation of condition for 3 pitched roof dormers at The Gables Larkhill Road Durrington – Support 
17/04328/FUL - Demolish Garage. Erect single storey side and rear extension and front porch at 10 Ridgmount, Durrington – Support with conditions
17/04396/FUL  - Proposed rear conservatory at 11 Clover Lane Durrington - Support
17/04660/FUL - Proposed two storey side extension at 22 Glebe Road Durrington – Support with conditions
c. AMENITIES
The Clerk received a Cemetery Report from Cllr D Healing about the condition of the fencing, this would be reviewed.

The Clerk received a report for River Park Walk from Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins, the main issue is some partly fallen trees in the woods that the arborist has been asked to provide a quote to remove.
10. REPORT by the clerk 
During the Summer Solstice it was noted that there were a number of vehicles using Woodhenge Car Park and the Picnic area to camp (20-30 vehicles), leaving vast amounts of rubbish and using the area for toileting.  Whilst this is not unusual during the Solstice, the numbers and rubbish have escalated from last year.  Campers were still using the area during the week that followed the Solstice, this was reported to the Police and the World Heritage Site Management Committee (National Trust, English Heritage, Wiltshire Council Rights of Way) who have said that it will be looked into with a view to preventing a similar thing from happening next year.  Information provided by the Police suggests that a mini festival had been advertised for those who had set up camp at Woodhenge.
The Summer Newsletter is now ready for distribution, this focuses on the new council, the upgrade of the play park, the Larkhill travel disruption and the Public Consultations for the Wiltshire Council Draft Housing Site Allocation Plan, with a poster on the back advertising the events for the Village Show over the weekend 15/16 July.

I am working with the play park contractor to determine the installation date for Phase 1 of the upgrade, this will hopefully be complete by the Village Show.  Work will commence late July to render the Pavilion exterior wall and decorate inside and out, the Robinson Room will also be decorated.  The Village Hall ceiling requires to be looked at during the summer when it is closed to ensure there is no leaking, paint is flaking from the ceiling, the exterior does however appear to be water tight.

During the storms in April a number of trees in the River Park woods snapped, these will need removing to prevent them from falling further, the arborist will provide a quote.  Two trees along the River Park Walk have fallen over the past 2 months and have therefore had work done to them to make them safe/remove debris as both were a hazard to residents and/or passers by.  

After more than three decades, the Village Hall Pre-School which is charity run will cease to run as a charity run pre-school from the end of the summer term.  The owner of Wind in the Willows Pre-School at the Pavilion will hopefully re-open the Village Hall – Pre School in September, the name will likely change to Wind in the Willows at the Village Hall. 

11. REPORT by Wiltshire Councillor
The WC Draft Housing Allocation Plan was approved by Cabinet and is now out for Consultation.  Durrington and Larkhill sit within this plan with allocation of a total of 60 new houses. 15 Houses at Larkhill Rd and 45 houses to join the existing Avon Fields estate which would extend Avon Fields to the North. 
The planned road closure of The Packway will commence in an Eastward direction on 4th July and fully closed in late July to early August. WC will apply road diversions, weight limits and huge amount of signage to inform motorist of the closure. Whilst the main sewer and associated works are installed across the A345 the Stonehenge Roundabout will be controlled by 3 way lights.  By doing this at the same time as the eastbound closure and with the Water Company working longer hours it has reduced the time from 8 to just 3 weeks.  I have been very involved in trying to reduce the mayhem and frustration that happened when the roundabout was last on 4 way traffic lights in late May. 

The Larkhill Partnership has produced large banners to draw attention to poor parking outside of schools.  These will be used in September at the start of the new term in both Durrington and Larkhill to draw attention to poor parking that causes safety issues and to educate drivers who Drop Off and Pick Up children at our schools.  

WC new Business Plan for the next 10 years has been scrutinised and recommended for approval to full council.

12. REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council
a. AMESBURY AREA BOARD – DURRINGTON VILLAGE HALL 25TH MAY 2017 – Cllr D Healing
Approximately 30 people attended the meeting with a mixture of Wiltshire Councillors, parish councillors and members of local services. Police, fire service.  The meeting was chaired by Cllr Mike Hewitt.  Following the standard introductions by the chair the Community Engagement Manager Mr Dave Roberts gave a fully illustrated talk explaining the role and function of the Area Board.

Under Community Events Wiltshire Council are involving local communities to plant 10,000 trees in Wiltshire, They are asking local councils to identify areas where trees could be planted and involving the Woodland Trust  planting trees between Mid November and end of March 2018.

Then followed the normal introduction items, Minutes of last meetings, Declaration of interest and Chairman’s announcements.  There was then the formal activity of appointing new and existing councillors to outside Bodies and Working Groups 

The police gave a report on the latest threat level in the country and proposed action to reduce terrorist activities.  The present country wide threat level is Critical but there is no specific local threat. There will be more police officers on the streets and Military Police are also planned to be used in certain civilian areas.

The Fire and Rescue service had recently been involved with two serious fires that had been successfully dealt with.  They are in the process of updating Amesbury Fire Station and are recruiting volunteers for training as fire fighters.  The main criteria are a volunteer must be able to get to Amesbury Fire Station within 5 minutes of the alarm sounding.  This does limit the area where volunteers live.

Cllr Graham Wright then spoke abought the recent fiasco of positioning traffic lights on Stonehenge Inn roundabout and causing tailbacks on A345, The Packway and Larkhill Road well over a mile long on each leg.  He had great difficulty getting action from Wilts Council to get the traffic lights removed because the road works had not started.  There will be traffic disturbance later this year when the planned work on the Packway starts and will be closed to traffic in both directions. Notices will be erected at suitable points warning drivers of the closure and especially drivers who rat run through the villages to miss the problems on the A303.

Dave Healing then informed the meeting of the planned Durrington Show and Vehicle Gathering for 15-16th July in Durrington Recreation Ground.

A presentation then followed by Lucy Duffy on the Amesbury Food Bank.  The Foodbank is part of the Trussell Trust a charity set up in Salisbury 20 years ago.  The Amesbury Foodbank Centre was started in February 2017.  They not only supply food but include Toiletries and Animal Food.  To try and get the needy to be more responsible for themselves they also run instruction courses on “eat well spend less” and “money life” instructions on money matters.  During the school holidays they run a Holiday Club which helps families feed children during the school holiday.  

Funding for Projects
Health and Wellbeing budget
	Applicant
	Amount requested
	Recommendations
	Passed/

Refused

	Wiltshire Music Centre
	£1,500
	Consider awarding £1500 for first year of project. Further funding could be considered for year 2 if full report is satisfactory.
	Passed

	Farley’s Malone 
	£5,000
	Awarding £2500 for first year, £2500 for second year if report is good. 
	Passed


Community Area Grants

	Applicant
	Amount Requested
	Passed/ Refused

	Steeple Langford Parish Council

Project Steeple Langford Children’s play area 

enhancement 
	£2,544.80

Total project cost £5,089.60
	Passed

	Village Hall Committee (Stephen’s Charity)

Cholderton – Children’s Play Area.
	£5,000.00 

Total cost of project £28,278.00
	Passed

	Wiltshire Council on behalf of Amesbury Sports Partnership.

Amesbury Sports Partnership
	£4,000.00

Total cost of project £400,000.00
	Passed


b. CATG

Cllrs R Deakins and J Ellis attended the CATG, during which the use of mirrors for blind spots was discussed.  This has been raised by Durrington Town Council with Highways as it wants to install a mirror  near to the war memorial in the village.  Highways have now confirmed that it does not support the installation of mirrors on its Highways.
c. LARKHILL COMMUNITY PARTNERSHIP – the next meeting is planned for the 25th July at 2pm in Sharp Hall, Larkhill
d. WORLD HERITAGE SITE MANAGEMENT PLAN – no meeting planned at present
13. ACCOUNTS – The Council RESOLVED the cheques and debits for June 2017 and the bank reconciliation for May 2017
	Date
	Description
	Debit

	6-Jun-17
	RG Repairs - AJ Cramer
	195.00 

	6-Jun-17
	Tree Surgery - Fitchetts
	180.00 

	6-Jun-17
	VH Lighting Checks - K Burningham
	240.88 

	6-Jun-17
	Printer Charges - BDS
	50.40 

	6-Jun-17
	VH Maintenance - Consortium
	98.91 

	6-Jun-17
	RG Equipment - EIBE Play
	13,145.18

	14-Jun-17
	Tubs and area maintenance - Bits and Pieces
	45.90

	15-Jun-17
	VH Maintenance - G Podmore
	25.00

	15-Jun-17
	Miscellaneous Office - McAffee AV
	94.99 

	15-Jun-17
	Miscellaneous Office - Castlemount ID
	26.28 

	15-Jun-17
	RG Pavilion Maintenance - JP Todd
	139.13 

	15-Jun-17
	Subscriptions - Community First
	40.00 

	15-Jun-17
	Audit - Auditing Solutions
	378.00

	15-Jun-17
	Website - Vision ICT
	306.00

	15-Jun-17
	Fargo Hurdcotts Maintenance
	1142.00

	16-Jun-17
	Village Show Expenditure - Loos2Go
	50.00 

	16-Jun-17
	DIB Flower Tubs - T Parker
	103.00 

	21-Jun-17
	Grant for signs carry fwd - Amesbury Printers
	258.00 

	21-Jun-17
	Miscellaneous Office - Sims Gp
	125.40

	21-Jun-17
	Tubs and area maintenance - Dog Bags
	162.00

8186.13

	26-Jun-17
	Salaries, HMRC, Pension
	

	 
	Totals
	

	 
	
	24,992.20 


14. DISCUSSION TOPIC 
a. The cleaning of the War Memorial, Durrington Village – Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins
The Town Council has approached Wiltshire Council War Memorials to seek advice about the professional cleaning of the War Memorial, whilst a recent condition report suggests it is in ‘good condition’, due to its location it picks up dirt from vehicles so is in need of a clean.  Once the Clerk receives advice back from Wiltshire Council quotes will be sought from suitable cleaners.
b. Wiltshire Council’s Draft Housing Site Allocation Plan and Proposed Developments – 

Wiltshire Cllr G Wright and the Clerk provided a presentation to Councillors outlining the background to the Plan, what the process in producing the Plan had involved and what the future entailed regarding the sites identified in the Plan.  The Council agreed to set up a Task Group to include the following Councillors.  This would meet to conduct a fact finding mission about the 3 planned sites (60 homes) in Durrington.  The Group would determine an agenda and set dates for public consultation in order to formally respond to Wiltshire Council:

Cllrs D Healing, S Pick, S Armstrong-Watkins, R Deakins, J Ellis, L Tucker, S Botham along with the Clerk and Wiltshire Councillor G Wright, the Chairman will also sit on the Group.
15.
PROPOSALS 
a.
The Council reviewed the outstanding recommendations from the Internal Auditor’s report following the visit on the 11th of May 2017:

i.
The Council should consider evaluating a new accounting software package that meets best practice standards – this will be discussed further in Proposal c.

ii.
The formal establishment of Earmarked Reserves should be undertaken – this will be covered in Proposal b.


iii.
The Council should consider developing a photographic register of its assets to assist in any insurance claims.   The Clerk will look to introduce this.


iv.
The Council should consider the LCRS Risk Management Software – the Council still considers that at present this is not required.


v.
Consideration should be given to producing detailed procedures for each financial process to ensure continuity in the event of a mishap occurring to staff – the Clerk and Admin Asst will look to write down their procedures and how to use their respective software systems.
b.
The Council RESOLVED to set Earmarked and Restricted Reserves as follows (taken from the Budget document from January 2017):


Projects - £8000


Recreation Ground - £5000


Emergency Repairs – £5000


Staff Contingency - £20000


Village Show - £1000 (RESTRICTED reserves)


Avon Fields S106 Money - £63000 (RESTRICTED reserves)

c. The Council considered the recommendation of the Internal Auditor for a replacement accounts software system, this would cost approximately £2700+VAT (Auditor’s recommended software).  The Council agreed that the software was required and RESOLVED to pass a ‘virement’ re-allocating £2700+VAT from Projects in Earmarked Reserves to the Administration Budget as the software has not been budgeted for during this financial year but was deemed invaluable for the Clerk to assist in her duties as RFO.
d. The Council RESOLVED to hold the following as Durrington Town Council sponsored Community Events annually in the village, under Section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972, which may incur expenditure as listed, which, in the opinion of the Council is in the interests of the area and/or its inhabitants and will benefit them in a manner commensurate to the expenditure:

i. St George’s Day Tea (organised by Cllr S Paines) – expenditure £150

ii. Village Show and Vintage Vehicle Event (organised by Cllr J Todd) – expenditure is self-funded through the Show’s proceeds

iii. Community Days (one planned for August with Wiltshire Wildlife and Tesco Volunteers) – expenditure £100

iv. Bonfire Night (traditionally the 5th of November on Millennium Park, All Saints Church lead with support from DTC and Larkhill Garrison) – expenditure £500 (some costs will be recuperated through admission costs)

v. Remembrance Service (traditionally the Saturday before Remembrance Sunday at the Cemetery, organised by Cllr D Healing) – expenditure £200

vi. Durrington in Bloom (Flower Tubs) – expenditure £250 (the majority is funded through sponsorship from businesses in the village.)

e. The Council RESOLVED to allow Mr Peter Glass of the Royal British Legion to be the Durrington Representative for the 2017 Poppy Appeal.

f. The Council reviewed Wiltshire Council’s list of Traffic Regulation Orders pertaining to the installation of double yellow lines (no waiting restrictions) in the following areas.  The only comment it made was in connection with Avondown Road and Bulford Road Junction due to comments from residents on Bulford Road.  There are already some waiting restrictions on the Bulford Road in this area, therefore Wiltshire Council would be asked to only implement the yellow lines on Avondown Road to the Junction with Bulford Rd, not along the Bulford Rd itself by the Chinese Takeaway.
Avondown Road – both sides – from its junction with Bulford Road for a distance of 12 metres in an easterly direction 
Bulford Road – both sides – from a point 30 metres south of the centreline of its northern junction with Avondown Road for a distance of 30 metres in a southerly direction 
Bulford Road – west side – from a point in line with the common boundary of property Nos. 107 and 109 Bulford Road in a southerly direction to a point in line with the northern boundary of property No.103 Bulford Road 
Bulford Road – west side – from the centreline of its junction with College Road for a distance of 12 metres in a northerly direction  
Bulford Road – east side – from a point 14 metres south of its junction with Coronation Road to a point 16 metres south of the centreline of its northern junction with Avondown Road 
Clover Lane – both sides – from its junction with High Street for a distance of 12 metres in a westerly direction  
College Road – both sides – from its junction with Bulford Road for a distance of 12 metres in a westerly direction  
Meads Road – east side – from a point 15 metres north of the centreline of Coronation Road for a distance of 5 metres in a northerly direction  
New Road – south side – from its junction with Bulford Road for a distance of 30 metres in a westerly direction  
Poores Road – north side – from its junction with Bulford Road fir a distance of 13 metres in a westerly direction  
Poores Road – south side – from its junction with Bulford Road for a distance of 7 metres in a westerly direction
g. The Council RESOLVED to discuss with the MOD about terminating the 30 year lease (due to expire in 2041, peppercorn rent) for the MUGA site at Larkhill, this would require 12 month’s notice to terminate as per the contract with the MOD.  It was deemed that with the increase in personnel coming to Larkhill as part of Army rebasing the MOD would likely be able to make better use of the MUGA site.
h. To decide on a colour scheme for the decoration of the Pavilion in July (internal/external).  The colour options would be looked at with a view to choosing darker shades if possible.
16.
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

The clerk has received number a number of complaints over the past 4-6 weeks about the traffic lights on Bulford Hill, Larkhill Road and The Packway due to BT works, Sewage works and the ongoing development work at Larkhill.  These complaints will no doubt increase once closures and diversions take place throughout summer on The Packway.  Wiltshire Cllr Graham Wright has written an article for the Stonehenge Trader providing details of the contact number to call in relation to these works as unfortunately, neither the Town Council nor he have any direct involvement in the works and when they are conducted.


We have received a letter from Miss Chloe Butler (aged 13) asking if plants/flowers could be planted on the roundabouts/verge ways as the current weeds look unsightly.  The Parish Steward can be asked to weed some areas; this will be added to the priority list for July.  The clerk will respond to Miss Butler, unfortunately Durrington Town Council doesn’t own many of the areas highlighted and whilst wild flowers would look lovely and attract wildlife as she suggests, they may also cause a hazard growing near to the Highway, particularly when they become overgrown.  The Town Council did however agree to invite Chloe and her friends to plant some wild flowers in the Millennium Park.  The Clerk will arrange with the ground maintenance team and Chloe for this to take place.
17.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

There were no further questions from the Public

18.
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.
There was no confidential business
Signed




Chairman                        Date


                                                                             


